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How to Determine New vs.  
 Established Patient  

According to the CPT codebook, a “new” patient is, “one who has not 
received any professional services from the physician/qualified health care 
professional or another physician/qualified health care professional of the 
exact same specialty and subspecialty who belongs to the same group 

practice, within the past three years.” 

 

Also, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) further defines a 

new patient in Medicare Claims Processing Manual, Chapter 12 (30.6.7): 

 

Please refer to the 3 bullet points below: 

 

 Professional Service: If the provider has never seen the patient face to 

face, a new patient code should be billed. 

 Three-year rule: The general rule to determine if a patient is “new” is 
that a previous, face-to-face service must have occurred at least three 
years from the date of service. 

 Different specialty/subspecialty within the same group: This area 
causes the most confusion. For Medicare patients, you can use the 

National Provider Identifier (NPI) registry to see what specialty the 
physician’s taxonomy is registered under. For other payers, this usually 
is determined by the way the provider was credentialed. 

 

New to Whom? 

 

If a doctor changes practices and takes his patients with him, the provider 

may want to bill the patient as new based on the new tax ID. This is 
incorrect. The tax ID does not matter. The provider has already seen these 
patients and has established a history. He cannot bill a new patient code 
just because he’s billing in a different group. 

https://www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/Downloads/clm104c12.pdf
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If a Doctor of Medicine (MD) or doctor of osteopathy sends a patient 
to a mid-level provider (i.e., nurse practitioner (NP) or physician 
assistant (PA)) and the visit does not fall under incident-to, the NP or 
PA should calculate new vs. established patient based on the 
specialty they are working in. If the MD is a family practice provider 
and the NP sees hematology patients, for example, the specialty is 
different and a new patient code can be billed. But if the NP is also 
considered family practice, it would not be appropriate to bill a new 

patient code. 

 

If one provider is covering for another, the covering provider must bill 
the same code category that the “regular” provider would have billed, 
even if they are a different specialty. For example, a patient’s regular 
physician is on vacation, so the patoent sees the internal medicine 
provider who is covering for the family practice doctor. The internist 
must bill an established patient code because that is what the family 

practice doctor would have billed. 
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